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I. BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement and Findings of Fact

1. On July 24, 2007, the City of Pueblo (City or Pueblo) filed a Petition for the assignment of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code for the provision of non-emergency and other governmental service information pursuant to 4 Code of Colorado Regulations (CCR) 723-2-2741(g). 

2. By Decision No. C07-0826, mailed October 1, 2007, we granted the City’s Petition and requested that all affected telecommunications carriers provide information pursuant to 4 CCR 723-2-2741(g)(X)(A-C) concerning the expected time needed for implementation and expected cost recovery.  This information was due October 26, 2007.

3. MCImetro Access Transmission Services, LLC, doing business as Verizon Access Transmission Services (Verizon Access); Qwest Corporation (Qwest); and AT&T Communications of the Mountain States, Inc. and TCG Colorado (AT&T) filed the required information.  According to the information filed by Verizon Access and AT&T, the estimated time required to perform the necessary translations and facilities work to allow 3-1-1 call completion from its subscribers is 30 days.  Qwest implemented 3-1-1 service in Pueblo in late 2003.  We received a letter from iLoka, Inc., doing business as Microtech-Tel stating that it does not offer service in the Pueblo area, but if it does in the future, it will comply with providing 3-1-1 for the stated purpose.  We received no other responses from carriers affected by this implementation.  

4. In order to allow all carriers sufficient time to perform the necessary translation work, we set an implementation deadline of December 17, 2007 for all carriers affected by this Petition.  Carriers that are able to implement sooner may do so.  All providers that have not already done so, shall file an Advice Letter and accompanying tariff sheets which include the rates, terms, and conditions for the offering of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code.  Such Advice Letter filing shall be effective on not less than five days’ notice.

5. The City’s contact information for providers is as follows:

Mr. John Wilkinson
Director of Information Technology
150 Central Main Street 
Pueblo, Colorado 81003
(719) 553-2491
II. ORDER

A. The Commission Orders That:

1. All affected telecommunications service providers shall implement the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code in the City of Pueblo no later than December 17, 2007.  Carriers may implement sooner if they are able to do so.

2. All affected telecommunications service providers shall file an Advice Letter and accompanying tariff sheets which include the rates, terms, and conditions for the offering of the 3-1-1 abbreviated dialing code.  Such Advice Letter filing shall be effective on not less than five days’ notice.

3. This Order is effective on its Mailed Date.

B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS’ WEEKLY MEETING
November 15, 2007. 
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